AUGUST 5, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
b.
Public Hearing and Action on African American Cultural and Historical Museum of Washtenaw County PUD Zoning and PUD Site Plan, 0.21 acre, 1528 Pontiac Trail.  A request to rezone this site from R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) to PUD (Planned Unit Development District) and a proposal to restore and reuse the structure for exhibit space, meeting room, gift shop, and office work rooms – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Woods asked to be recused from discussion and voting on this matter as her husband is the President of the Board of the Washtenaw County African American Cultural and Historical Museum and will be speaking before this body.  In order to avoid any potential conflicts, she will abstain.

Cheng explained the proposal.  The subject site is located south of John A. Woods Drive and located on Pontiac Trail.  The current zoning is R1C and is surrounded by R1C.  The petitioner is proposing this area to be rezoned to a PUD to be used as an African American Museum.  The site is currently approximately 9,000 square feet.  He showed a power point presentation and made note that just to the east of this site is the Bethel AME Church which is where the proposed parking for the museum would be.  Staff recommends approval of the PUD and site plan.

Bona opened public hearing at 8:22 p.m.
1. Michael Flynn, 1601 Pontiac Trail  - Spoke in support of the proposal.  He stated that he saw it as the same type of situation as when he was asked to give up some parking in front of his house for a bicycle lane.  He is an avid bicyclist and it was something he welcomed to the neighborhood.  Similarly, he observed this home being moved to its current site and that it sat unoccupied for a long time and he wondered what would become of it.  He welcomes a serious museum and is excited about it.

2. John Rinne, 710 Indianola Street  - He stated that he thinks that the museum is a good idea, but had questions.  Ten to fifteen years ago, this neighborhood was halfway to nowhere – the boondocks.  With the addition of changing the zoning, it would be a bad precedent for the neighborhood.  Other businesses will want to have more access to the neighborhood as well.  Parking would also be an issue.  Three parking spaces for this proposal will not be enough.  A museum or something that is historic of this nature deserves more public traffic and support from the city of Ann Arbor and would be better located somewhere downtown where more people can have access to it instead of being stuck out in the proverbial neighborhood.  Some of the intersections – Broadway and Plymouth Road are already at capacity.

3. Anthony Bonie, 718 John A. Woods Drive – He said that his property is east of this proposed site.  Does Ann Arbor need another facility dedicated to understanding what it means to be American in America?  Yes, it does.  Do all of us need to be reminded that there are many histories in our history?  You bet.  Does a collection of research items rich in cultural artifacts deserve a proper home?  Indeed it does.  But does an idea as noble and well meaning as it may be ‘trump’ the rules and regulations set forth by the community it is supposed to serve?  I say ‘no.’  He stated that he supports an African American Cultural and Historical Museum of Washtenaw County and the idea that a land owner, individual organization, business or non-profit be responsible for adhering to the ordinances governing municipal safety and appearance.  

Between the fall of 2006 and a few weeks ago, the property named in this proposed redevelopment sat abandoned, accumulating trash and construction items.  The property owner, who has remained a mystery to many of us has ignored notices to trim overgrown weeds and brush.  The location has become an eyesore.  It took several phone calls to my city council representative, the architectural firm and to Peter Heyden to finally have the property cleared.  He stated that he wonders if this is what they are to expect in the future.  Due to the neglect of this property, he asked the CPC not to approve this proposal at this location.

4. Craig Teschendorf, 715 John A. Woods Drive – Spoke in favor of the Museum, but against it’s location in a residential neighborhood.  It has been an eyesore ever since it has been located here.  This is a small neighborhood zoned Single-Family Residential and parking and traffic is already an issue.  On Sunday’s the church lot they propose to park in is so filled up that they park on the street in front of our homes.  The museum might be needed, but I don’t believe this is the place for it.

5. Joyce Hunter – On the Board of the African American Cultural and Historical Museum.  She stated that they are staffed by all volunteers and were founded in 1993.  Their mission states (in part) “To promote an awareness, understanding and an appreciation of the Black experience.”  She summed up the institutions that they have collaborated with – among those, the University of Michigan - Arts and Citizenship, The U of M Department of Museum Studies, the University Musical Society, the A2 Public Library, the Ypsilanti District Library, the United States Department of the Interior - Parks Service and the NAACP A2 Chapter among others.

There have been a number of exhibits, the most recent which is the “Midnight Journey,” which is a traveling exhibit that tells the story of the underground railroad in Michigan and the people’s plight for freedom.  (She expounded on the many exhibits)   Some of their programs include Black films with the Michigan Theatre, the Underground Railroad Tours, festivals and dinners.  They have received many awards and recognitions on their works.  We would like to continue our work.  With this opportunity we would be able to expand and carry out our workshops and programs and vision.
6. Ronald Woods, President of the African American Cultural and Historical Museum – Mr. Woods thanked the CPC for the opportunity to speak and the public for their input.  He introduced the members of the organization and stated that they have been a museum for 15 years.  We have largely been a museum without walls.  In 2003, we undertook a strategic planning process that had a five-year vision and as part of that process, we identified the importance of a permanent facility.  As matters evolved in the last nine months, we stand on the verge of having that permanent facility.  

Part of bringing that to fruition will be zoning and some fund raising, but it is a marvelous opportunity that gives us a permanent site and its location is conveniently located close to several of the Washtenaw County underground railroad tour sites that we have been conducting as well as the offices of the “Signal of Liberty” newspaper (an abolitionist journal during the 1830’s and 1840’s).  He expounded on other aspects of the location that have significant importance to the history of the museum.  This facility will house archival research within the basement floor, the first floor would house exhibits, and there will be areas for public meeting space, and administrative offices on the third floor.  He addressed the question of parking, which will be solved by the alliance with Bethel AME Church.  As to upkeep of the property, the current owner has been the owner for less than a year and as issues developed and transitioned, some things were not addressed, but this will not happen again.  He stated this is a wonderful opportunity for them and the City.  

7. Dick Michelin (architect on the project) – He stated that the house is a pre-civil war home and was built and owned by the Polhemus family in 1848.  About 13 years later, it was owned by the Gelsten family who were traveling ministers.  In 1893, the daughter of one of the Gelsten ministers owned the home and converted it to an apartment house and added a kitchen to the side of the building (shown on photo).  The apartments were all used by single and divorced women, and stayed in that use quite some time, until the mid twentieth century when it was turned into offices, until 2006 when a local developer bought the house and moved it to its current location to make way for construction that is ongoing at the corner of Division and Washington Streets.  This house was moved to this site and its current owner, Peter Heydon, bought the house early last year in 2007.

We replaced the soil erosion fencing and cleaned up some other architectural elements, and that was the extent that we went to button it up for the winter.  We have hired a landscape contractor, and the site is now clean and will remain that way.  Our plan is to restore the building to its original condition.

Peter Pollack, Pollack Design Associates – He is the landscape architect involved in this project.  He presented two drawings of the site and explained the curb cut that will need modification.  This is an R1C neighborhood – a residential zone.  To use this property to adapt the building to a new use that is not residential (the building sat empty as a ‘residence’ without a buyer for quite some time).  It requires a PUD zoning, which is a custom crafted zone to fit a particular use.  The PUD is to use this site as a museum under the terms and conditions that have been presented.  This is an adaptive re-use of the building and the site.  The museum activity and archival research can be accommodated in a residential building.  We believe the context and specifics and use fit well with the neighborhood. He explained further the landscape buffering and the low intensity use of the building.  

8. Eleanor Teschendorf  - Lives on the street that borders this home.  She said they are not in favor of having this museum in the neighborhood.  She feels that it should stay a residential neighborhood.  If this building is allowed to function in the capacity of a museum, there will be traffic and cars and will ruin what they call a “nice residential street.”  This belongs in the middle of Ann Arbor and not stuck on a residential lot.  We don’t want this.
Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed at 8:58 p.m. 

Moved by Commissioner Carlberg, seconded by Commissioner Potts “that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the African American Cultural and Historical Museum of Washtenaw County PUD (Planned Unit Development Zoning District) and supplemental regulations and PUD site plan, subject of approval of necessary variances by the Zoning Board of Appeals.”

Potts – Asked about using the current curb cuts.  They will need variances?  (Cheng –Yes).  This is one way it will not be disruptive to the neighborhood – it will be similar to what is in the neighborhood, so I hope that the ZBA gives permission for this.  She stated that she felt that it would not impact the neighborhood greatly, unlike a major public building.  (She expounded on the positive impact that this would have on the community as a whole.)  

This is an important historic house that will be preserved and also serve an important function of giving a home to something that has needed a home for many years.  The neighbors spoke about neighborhood impact, but I feel that this will not have a lot of people coming and going.  It sounds more like small groups and individual research, not like that of a large public building.  They are fortunate that there is a large parking lot nearby (church lot) that they can utilize, so I think it will be low keyed usage.  I understand the neighborhood concern with change, but the building is similar to what is there, the use will be low key and it is a good fit, so for me, it fits the PUD standards, and from the materials presented, it will blend well into the neighborhood.
Pratt – Agreed with Potts.  There is a limited collection of artifacts to display, it’s the first step, and the Committee will probably hope that they would like nothing more than to need more space and to move the museum out eventually.  This may not be permanent, we can’t tell.  If it makes sense for the museum to stay there, it’s because it has limited use with a limited collection to display.  They may have an event or two that won’t cause major disruption.  One concern I have is the maintenance of the property.  The planting plan proposed is not ‘traditional’ turf grass.  The types of plantings proposed here (prior to the flowers that bloom from them), tend to make them ‘look’ like weeds.  

At what point would the City step in, because the ordinance the City has that addresses this may not address these types of plantings in this area.  He asked if the PUD should state that if the applicant goes out of bounds with the planting plan, then the same ordinance that applies for nuisance plantings would apply.  That would be a better show of faith by the applicant and a better method of recourse if there is ever an issue in the future.  If someone else purchases this property in the future, they may not understand how to maintain those plantings, and it gives an avenue to address that. 

Peter Pollack – Stated that he did not think there would be any objection to that being added to the PUD.  The front yard characteristic of the site will be very traditional, consistent with the age of the house.  There will not be lush foundation plantings, as there were none traditionally during that timeframe.  The landscape vocabulary of that time would have been to pile hay bales against the foundation to keep the house warm.  There are rain gardens, but they will be happy to have an agreement to that effect.

Pratt – Asked staff to formulate language for the PUD that would address the taller plantings.

Carlberg – Asked about the timeframe for improving the house and getting the yard landscape.  Is this a one-year, five-year or a ten-year plan?  (Architect – The construction is to begin in the spring of 2009, so nothing will be done other than landscape maintenance on the site.  The site is challenged currently due to a lack of water service on site.  It has been hydro-seeded, but we may have to get temporary water on site).  You expect the construction to be done when?  (We have eight months set aside, which we think is generous.)  Your construction requirements wouldn’t be anything different than a family residence doing an addition?  (No.  The only other thing being built is an elevator in the house.)  

Carlberg stated that she concurs with Potts that this use is low impact, this neighborhood has cultural and historic ties to the African American community.  It seems appropriate here, and certainly more appropriate than having it at it present location on Lohr Road.  I would imagine that the museum would plan important events carefully.  Students might visit during the day, but most likely by bus or park in the church parking lot and then walking past neighbors’ homes to get to it, but I don’t see that as a problem.  Most of our residences are quite quiet, so I don’t see this as being an intrusion into the neighborhood.  Since the only way to get this use is through a PUD, that is our vehicle for making this a legal use.  She also stated that she favors bringing activities into residential neighborhoods that supported residential use.  The use of this small City lot for a low density use is not a detriment to the neighborhood.  Tying this house to historic activities will help to save this building and put it to good use.  I’m in favor of supporting this as staff has recommended.

Westphal – Agreed with most of the CPC member comments so far, but asked the contractor how much interaction there had been between the neighbors and the developer.  (Architect on the project stated that there were two meetings, in addition to several mailings for notifications of meetings to show how the process was going.  There were three neighbors who were at the first meeting and eight for the second.  Comments were favorable in the meetings.)  Were some of the speakers present here tonight among those that were in attendance at those meetings?  (Yes).  He told the architect that the CPC likes to see that feedback information to be certain that the effect on the neighbors is not detrimental where City policies are concerned.  He concurred with the beneficial interest for the City.

Mahler – Wanted to echo many of the comments, particularly about the traffic concerns.  I concur with a lot of what Commissioner Carlberg stated that a lot of the traffic will be foot traffic.  Many school or community groups will be coming by bus.  The peak times and uses would be limited in scope (i.e., African American holidays, Black History Month, etc.).  The PUD guidelines have been met.  This is an appropriate use for the neighborhood and it will preserve natural features and an historical building. 

I am not persuaded that this belongs downtown as it’s not economically feasible to do that and there is no reason that the citizens of Ann Arbor can’t enjoy it just as much in this neighborhood as in the downtown.  I’m assured by Mr. Woods stating that they will maintain the property and I’m encouraged by the fact that they reached out to apologize to the neighbors for past conditions and assure them that they would improve in the future.  I think we should go forward with recommending approval.

Lowenstein – It has a great proximity to Northside school and could be a great resource to it (the school has its own historical importance as well).  Besides being in an important historical neighborhood for this museum, it will benefit the school.

Bona – I agree with most of the comments that have been made.  I have a few questions that Mr. Pollack can probably answer.  She asked if there was a barrier free parking space amongst the three proposed on the site.  (P. Pollack – No. There is not one that is dimensionally able to handle that.  There are three nine-foot wide ‘regular’ parking spaces.  Because of the nature of the museum visits ‘by appointment,’ if someone needed space for access, it could be pre-arranged.  Since you can drop off, this facility can accommodate as needed.)

The available parking in the church - there is no sidewalk there except in front of the center house on John A. Woods Drive.  Is there any chance that either of those homes were willing to have one built, that this project would consider filling in that sidewalk so that the people coming from the parking lot could actually get there without walking in the street?  (P. Pollack – We can find that out and are happy to consider that.)  She stated that the museum might want to look into barrier free access.

One advantage of the PUD zoning is that it does allow for this museum; if the ownership changes hands, it doesn’t mean that another non-residential use can come in without seeking another PUD.  She hopes that the museum is successful enough to eventually outgrow that building, but concurred that the intensity of use described should actually be very pleasant for the neighbors.

Pratt – Stated for the record that he personally agrees that this is a totally residential neighborhood and that he doesn’t want others to think that this sets a precedent.  He could not think of any other non-residential use to come in and change things. 

Potts – It should be reassuring that this PUD zoning in the neighborhood is specific.  They don’t have a lot of options to what they can do to the home.  Everything agreed to in the PUD agreement has to be adhered to.

Westphal – The estimated number of visitors on average was estimated to be about ten at any given point?  I want to make sure that if this is something presented to the neighbors, that this is a realistic level going forward and they know what to expect.  (P. Pollack – There are different types of visitors:  a research project meeting using the conference room might be that size, a school bus would be greater than ten, Saturday open hours would be a very low-key type of activity.  Special events would happen on occasion but not on a daily or even weekly basis.)

This may be a rare occurrence, but I don’t know what the Fire Marshal might have to say.  How many people can occupy this house at one time?  We want to be sure that the neighbors have a clear expectation of these things.
(Discussion between the CPC and the project architect about maximum occupancy.  He stated that they haven’t looked at that yet so he couldn’t answer that question.  The overall opinion was that it would not exceed any regulated capacity.)

Westphal – In my mind, it does meet the PUD standards; I just want to be sure that when we look at unusual uses like this in residential areas that the neighbors are getting a realistic view of the intensity of use.  I would be in favor of it.

Bona – Suggested that if the project goes before City Council, that the project principals be prepared to answer that question so the neighbors would be informed.

A vote on the motion showed: UNANIMOUS
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	Bona, Carlberg, Mahler, Pratt, Lowenstein, Westphal, Potts
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	Motion carried, Unanimous. 
	Recusal – Woods


